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STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE 

The issue for determination is what should be the award to 

Petitioner as to back pay, interest on the amount awarded, 

retirement system contributions, attorney's fees, and costs. 

PRELIMINARY STATEMENT 

The Florida Commission on Human Relations (FCHR) entered a 

Final Order in this matter determining, among other things, that 

the Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services, n/k/a 

Department of Children and Family Services (Respondent) had 

discriminated against Gloria D. Garcia (Petitioner) on the basis 

of her gender.  In its Final Order, FCHR adopted this 

Administrative Law Judge's Findings of Fact, which included, 

pertinent to this instant matter, the following: 

15.  Respondent terminated Petitioner from 
employment with it on October 8, 1993, . . . 
 

*   *   * 
 
57.  When Petitioner was terminated by 
Respondent, she was earning approximately 
$20,000 per year.  She was unemployed from 
October 8, 1993 until March 22, 1994, a 
little over five months.  Petitioner 
received unemployment compensation payments 
totaling $2,304.00 for the calendar year of 
1994. 
 
58.  On March 22, 1994, Petitioner was hired 
by the State of Florida, Department of Labor 
at an OPS position.  As an OPS employee, she 
was not entitled to any benefits.  An 
inference is made that, during Petitioner's 
period of OPS employment, she was not 
entitled to contributions into Florida's 
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Retirement System.  Petitioner was employed 
at the OPS position until January 1995, 
almost 10 months. 
 
59.  In January 1995, the Department of 
Labor changed Petitioner's employment status 
from OPS to career service.  She was 
entitled at that point to receive benefits.  
An inference is made that, at the time of 
Petitioner's career service employment 
status, Petitioner was entitled to 
contributions into Florida's Retirement 
System. 
 
60.  In 1999, Petitioner was laid-off 
because the program under which she was 
employed was terminated and, therefore, no 
funds were available for her position.  She 
was without employment from June to on or 
about July 15, 1999.  At the time of her 
lay-off, Petitioner's yearly salary was 
approximately $19,000.  Petitioner received 
unemployment compensation payments for 
approximately four weeks. 
 
61.  Petitioner subsequently obtained 
employment with Florida's Department of 
Health, Division of Disability 
Determinations.  Her yearly income at the 
time of the hearing in the instant matter 
was $27,000. 
 
62.  Petitioner estimates that she lost a 
total of approximately $30,000 in earned 
income due to her termination by Respondent. 
 
63.  Petitioner is obligated to pay her 
attorney for representation and to pay for 
costs incurred in these proceedings. 
 

Furthermore, in its Final Order, FCHR adopted this 

Administrative Law Judge's Conclusions of Law, which included, 

pertinent to this instant matter, with the correction that 

unemployment compensation received by Petitioner would not be  
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deducted from back pay to which Petitioner was entitled, the 

following: 

81.  Petitioner should receive back pay.  
Petitioner estimates that she lost a total 
of approximately $30,000 in earned income.  
Unemployment compensation that Petitioner 
received should be subtracted from the 
$30,000. 
 
82.  Furthermore, prior to her dismissal, 
contributions into the Florida Retirement 
System were being made.  Her retirement 
contributions should be made for the time 
period that she was not career service.  The 
retirement contributions ceased at the time 
of her dismissal; began again in January 
1995 until June 1999; and began again on or 
about July 15, 1999.  These contributions 
need to be calculated. 
 
83.  Whether Petitioner should be considered 
as having a break in service should be re-
evaluated. 
 
84.  Reinstating Petitioner to employment 
with Respondent would not be beneficial to 
Petitioner or Respondent.  Reinstatement 
with Respondent should not be considered. 
 

FCHR's Final Order was appealed.  The parties requested, 

and the district court of appeal granted their request, 

temporary relinquishment of jurisdiction to FCHR for the 

determination of the award to Petitioner as to back pay, 

interest on the amount awarded, retirement system contributions, 

attorney's fees, and costs.  FCHR remanded this matter to the 

Division of Administrative Hearings on July 18, 2003.  

Petitioner filed, among other documents, a Verified Motion for 
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Attorney's Fees and Costs (Verified Motion), which consisted of 

a verified statement of attorney's fees and costs.1 

At hearing, Petitioner presented the testimony of two 

witnesses, who included an expert on attorney's fees and an 

expert on lost wages and benefits, and entered four exhibits 

(Petitioner's Exhibits numbered 1-4) into evidence.  Respondent 

presented the testimony of two witnesses, who included an expert 

on attorney's fees and Petitioner's counsel, and entered no 

exhibits into evidence. 

Post-hearing, Petitioner submitted a Verified Supplemental 

Motion for Attorney's Fees and Costs (Verified Supplemental 

Motion), which consisted of a verified statement of attorney's 

fees and costs incurred in this hearing; a statement of costs 

for Petitioner's expert witness who testified at this hearing; 

and a proposal for resolving the issue of Petitioner's 

retirement fund.  No response was filed by Respondent to 

Petitioner's post-hearing request. 

Additionally, post-hearing, the parties addressed the issue 

as to whether any award to Petitioner is capped by Section 

768.28(5), Florida Statutes. 

A transcript of the hearing was ordered.  The parties filed 

post-hearing submissions which were considered in the 

preparation of this Recommended Order. 
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All citations are to Florida Statutes (2003) unless 

otherwise indicated. 

FINDINGS OF FACT 

1.  Had Petitioner retained her employment with Respondent, 

she would have earned $161,014.11.  However, she actually earned 

$125,865.87. 

2.  As a result of Petitioner's being terminated by 

Respondent, she lost income in the amount of $35,148.24. 

3.  As a result of Petitioner's being terminated by 

Respondent, she lost pension contributions in the amount of 

$7,110.16. 

4.  Consequently, Petitioner incurred a total monetary loss 

in the amount of $42,258.41. 

5.  As to whether Petitioner incurred a break in service, 

no one from the Division of Retirement was called to testify.  

Consequently, no evidence was presented as to that issue.  

Petitioner suggests that she should receive credit for 

retirement from October 8, 1993, the date of her termination 

when she was a career service employee, to January 1995, the 

date that she again became a career service employee.  

Petitioner's suggestion is a reasonable resolution to the issue 

of break in service and should be implemented if there exists a 

break in service. 
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6.  No argument was presented to contradict that the 

statutory interest rate is ten percent per annum. 

7.  Petitioner's counsel testified that she expended 437.80 

hours on this matter and Petitioner's expert opined that such 

hours are reasonable.  Respondent's expert opined that 241.30 

hours are reasonable. 

8.  Petitioner's expert did not review the index of the 

official file of this matter, which was maintained by the 

Division of Administrative Hearings.  Respondent's expert 

reviewed the index online.  Further, Respondent's counsel 

reviewed the Verified Motion, but did not review the file of 

Petitioner's counsel. 

9.  Respondent's expert questioned whether Petitioner's 

counsel personally performed the tasks in certain entries in the 

Verified Motion or whether a secretary performed the tasks, not 

whether the tasks were performed.  However, Respondent's expert 

did not question, and did not indicate that he was required to 

question, Petitioner's counsel on such entries prior to hearing.  

Regarding such entries, Petitioner's counsel testified that she, 

not her secretary, performed the tasks in the entries.  The 

testimony of Petitioner's counsel is found credible. 

10.  Respondent's expert also questioned whether some 

entries contained adequate detail and specificity to support 

them, not whether the tasks were performed.  The expert's 
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testimony is found to be credible.  The detail and specificity 

are inadequate in the entries identified by Respondent's expert.  

The lack of detail and specificity dictate a reduction in the 

number of hours requested by 98.30 hours. 

11.  Consequently, the number of hours reasonably expended 

by Petitioner's counsel in this matter is 339.50. 

12.  Petitioner and her counsel entered into a mixed 

agreement (Agreement) for representation at $250.00 per hour and 

for contingent fees.  The Agreement provided in pertinent part 

as follows: 

[I] agree to pay my attorneys from the 
proceeds of the gross recovery including 
costs and fees awarded attorney's fees, if 
applicable the following fee: 
 

*   *   * 
 
b.  40% of any recovery up to $1 million 
after the filing of an answer or the demand 
for appointment of arbitrator through the 
trial of the case; 40% becomes immediately 
applicable as soon as the matter is set for 
trial; 
 

*   *   * 
 
My attorneys shall be entitled to choose the 
fee at the hourly rate [$250.00 per hour] if 
I am entitled to an award of attorneys fees 
from the client or the contingency, 
whichever is greater. 
 
In the event there is a court-awarded fee 
which is more than the contingency fee, the 
attorneys shall keep the court-awarded fee 
in lieu of the contingency fee provided it  
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is greater than the contingency fee and 
provided the court-awarded fee is actually 
collected. 
 

13.  The hourly rate of $250.00 by Petitioner's counsel is 

within the range of rates for this matter. 

14.  The hourly rate of $250.00 is reasonable. 

15.  Therefore, the amount of reasonable attorney's fees in 

this matter is $84,875. 

16.  Petitioner requests an enhancement of attorney's fees 

by one-third because of the uniqueness or unusualness of this 

matter.  The evidence is insufficient to demonstrate that this 

matter is a unique or unusual case involving employment 

discrimination. 

17.  Petitioner's counsel requests costs in the amount of 

$3,094.49.  The Verified Motion contains taxable and non-taxable 

costs.2  Costs identified as fax or facsimile, postage, cab fare, 

and transportation to and from the courthouse should be excluded 

as inappropriate.  As a result, the reasonable amount of costs 

is $2,844.48. 

18.  Petitioner's Verified Supplemental Motion indicates 

additional attorney's fees associated with this hearing in the 

amount of $11,200.00, representing 44.80 hours (out of a total 

of 65.30 hours indicated) at a rate of $250.00 an hour; and 

additional costs associated with this hearing in the amount of 

$12,100.91. 
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19.  Regarding the supplemental attorney's fees, no 

explanation was submitted as to why the entries from June 6, 

2003 to August 20, 2003 were not available at hearing.  

Notwithstanding, the supplemental documentation is sufficiently 

detailed and specific.  As a result, the number of supplemental 

hours reasonably expended by Petitioner's counsel is 44.80, and 

the reasonable amount of supplemental attorney's fees is 

$11,200.00. 

20.  Regarding the supplemental costs, the cost for the 

services rendered by Petitioner's experts are included in the 

$12,100.91.  Petitioner obtained the services of an expert on 

attorney's fees and an expert on lost wages and benefits.  For 

the services rendered by the expert on attorney's fees, the cost 

was in the amount of $1,775.00.  For the services rendered by 

the expert on lost wages and benefits, the cost was in the 

amount of $9,006.25.  The total cost for the services rendered 

by the experts is in the amount of $10,781.25.  Again, costs 

identified as fax or facsimile, postage, cab fare, and 

transportation to and from the courthouse should be excluded as 

inappropriate. 

21.  Additionally, regarding costs, Petitioner represents 

that the parties agreed to equally share in the expense of the 

court reporter for the hearing, which is shown on the Verified  
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Supplemental Motion as $663.00.  Respondent did not refute the 

representation. 

22.  Consequently, the reasonable amount of supplemental 

costs is $12,054.91. 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

23.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has 

jurisdiction over the subject matter of this proceeding and the  

parties thereto, pursuant to Sections 760.11, 120.569, and 

120.57(1). 

24.  Section 760.11 provides in pertinent part: 

(5)  In any civil action brought under this 
section, the court may issue an order 
prohibiting the discriminatory practice and 
providing affirmative relief from the 
effects of the practice, including back pay.  
The court may also award compensatory 
damages, including, but not limited to, 
damages for mental anguish, loss of dignity, 
and any other intangible injuries, and 
punitive damages.  The provisions of ss. 
768.72 and 768.73 do not apply to this 
section.  The judgment for the total amount 
of punitive damages awarded under this 
section to an aggrieved person shall not 
exceed $100,000.  In any action or 
proceeding under this subsection, the court, 
in its discretion, may allow the prevailing 
party a reasonable attorney's fee as part of 
the costs.  It is the intent of the 
Legislature that this provision for 
attorney's fees be interpreted in a manner 
consistent with federal case law involving a 
Title VII action. . . .  Notwithstanding the 
above, the state and its agencies and 
subdivisions shall not be liable for 
punitive damages.  The total amount of 
recovery against the state and its agencies 
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and subdivisions shall not exceed the 
limitation as set forth in s. 768.28(5). 
 
(6)  Any administrative hearing brought 
pursuant to paragraph (4)(b) shall be 
conducted under ss. 120.569 and 120.57.  The 
commission may hear the case provided that 
the final order is issued by members of the 
commission who did not conduct the hearing 
or the commission may request that it be 
heard by an administrative law judge 
pursuant to s. 120.569(2)(a). . . . If the 
administrative law judge, after the hearing, 
finds that a violation of the Florida Civil 
Rights Act of 1992 has occurred, the 
administrative law judge shall issue an 
appropriate recommended order in accordance 
with chapter 120 prohibiting the practice 
and providing affirmative relief from the 
effects of the practice, including back pay.  
. . . In any action or proceeding under this 
subsection, the commission, in its 
discretion, may allow the prevailing party a 
reasonable attorney's fee as part of the 
costs.  It is the intent of the Legislature 
that this provision for attorney's fees be 
interpreted in a manner consistent with 
federal case law involving a Title VII 
action. 
 

25.  Petitioner demonstrated that, because of the 

discrimination against her by Respondent, she lost income in the 

amount of $35,148.24. 

26.  Petitioner demonstrated also that, because of the 

discrimination by Respondent, she lost pension contributions in 

the amount of $7,110.16.  Respondent should be responsible for 

paying this sum into the retirement system on behalf of 

Petitioner. 
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27.  Therefore, Petitioner should receive an award of back 

pay in the amount of $35,148.24 and of lost pension 

contributions in the amount $7,110.16. 

28.  As to a break in service, no evidence was presented 

regarding this issue.  However, Petitioner suggests a reasonable 

resolution to the issue, which is that she should receive credit 

for retirement from October 8, 1993, the date of her 

termination, to January 1995, the date that she again became a 

career service employee.  Petitioner's resolution to the issue 

of break in service should be implemented if there exists a 

break in service.  Of course, this process would have to comply 

with and satisfy applicable statutes and rules of the Division 

of Retirement. 

29.  As to attorney's fees, Petitioner bears the burden of 

establishing entitlement and documenting the hours and hourly 

rates requested.  Norman v. Housing Authority of the City of 

Montgomery, 836 F.2d 1292, 1304 (11th Cir. 1988).  The 

undersigned is required to determine the reasonable expended 

hours and the reasonable hourly rate.  Norman, supra, at 1299; 

Standard Guaranty Insurance Co. v. Quanstrom, 555 So. 2d 828 

(Fla. 1990). 

30.  Petitioner seeks approval of 437.80 hours expended at 

a rate of $250.00 an hour.  The evidence demonstrates a lack of 

detail and specificity in Petitioner's hours, which dictate a 
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reduction in the number of hours requested by 98.30 hours; 

thereby, establishing the number of hours reasonably expended by 

Petitioner to a total of 339.50.  The evidence demonstrates that 

Petitioner's hourly rate of $250.00 an hour is a reasonable 

hourly rate.  Therefore, the amount of reasonable attorney's 

fees is $84,875.00. 

31.  Petitioner also requests attorney's fees for 

supplemental hours, totaling 44.80 hours.  The evidence 

demonstrates that Petitioner should receive compensation for 

supplemental hours and that the number of supplemental hours 

reasonably expended by Petitioner is 44.80 hours.  Therefore, 

the amount of reasonable supplemental attorney's fees is 

$11,200.00. 

32.  Consequently, the evidence demonstrates that the total 

amount of reasonable attorney's fees in this matter is 

$96,075.00. 

33.  Petitioner contends that a multiplier of one-third 

should be used in determining reasonable attorney's fees, prior 

to this hearing, because of the mixed Agreement, which also 

included contingent fees.  The undersigned must also consider, 

but is not required to use, a multiplier in the instant case.  

Norman, supra, at 1302; Standard Guaranty Insurance Co., supra.  

Considering the Agreement, as to the contingent fee, the  
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evidence fails to demonstrate that a multiplier should be used 

in the instant matter. 

34.  As to costs, Petitioner also bears the burden of 

establishing entitlement and documenting the costs requested.  

Norman, supra.  Petitioner requests costs in the amount of 

$3,094.49.  The evidence demonstrates that costs identified as 

fax or facsimile, postage, cab fare, and transportation to and 

from the courthouse should be excluded as inappropriate.  

Mitchell v. Osceola Farms Co., 574 So. 2d 1162 (Fla. 4th DCA 

1991).  Therefore, the reasonable amount of costs is $2,844.48. 

35.  Additionally, Petitioner requests supplemental costs 

in the amount of $12,100.91.  Again, the evidence demonstrates 

that costs identified as fax or facsimile, postage, cab fare, 

and transportation to and from the courthouse should be excluded 

as inappropriate.  Mitchell, supra.  Therefore, the reasonable 

amount of supplemental costs is $12,054.91. 

36.  Consequently, the reasonable amount of total costs is 

$14,899.39. 

37.  Respondent contends that Section 768.28(5) prohibits 

an award to Petitioner in excess of $100,000.00.  Petitioner 

contends that Section 768.28(5) is not applicable and that, even 

if it is applicable, Section 768.28(5) does not prohibit an 

award in excess of $100,000.00. 
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38.  Section 768.28 provides in pertinent part: 

(1) In accordance with s. 13, Art. X of the 
State Constitution, the state, for itself 
and for its agencies or subdivisions, hereby 
waives sovereign immunity for liability for 
torts, but only to the extent specified in 
this act.  Actions at law against the state 
or any of its agencies or subdivisions to 
recover damages in tort for money damages 
against the state or its agencies or 
subdivisions for injury or loss of property, 
personal injury, or death caused by the 
negligent or wrongful act or omission of any 
employee of the agency or subdivision while 
acting within the scope of the employee's 
office or employment under circumstances in 
which the state or such agency or 
subdivision, if a private person, would be 
liable to the claimant, in accordance with 
the general laws of this state, may be 
prosecuted subject to the limitations 
specified in this act. . . . 
 
(2)  As used in this act, "state agencies or 
subdivisions" include the executive 
departments, the Legislature, the judicial 
branch (including public defenders), and the 
independent establishments of the state, 
including state university boards of 
trustees; counties and municipalities; and 
corporations primarily acting as 
instrumentalities or agencies of the state, 
counties, or municipalities, including the 
Florida Space Authority. 
 

*   *   * 
 
(5)  The state and its agencies and 
subdivisions shall be liable for tort claims 
in the same manner and to the same extent as 
a private individual under like 
circumstances, but liability shall not 
include punitive damages or interest for the 
period before judgment.  Neither the state 
nor its agencies or subdivisions shall be 
liable to pay a claim or a judgment by any 
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one person which exceeds the sum of $100,000 
or any claim or judgment, or portions 
thereof, which, when totaled with all other 
claims or judgments paid by the state or its 
agencies or subdivisions arising out of the 
same incident or occurrence, exceeds the sum 
of $200,000.  However, a judgment or 
judgments may be claimed and rendered in 
excess of these amounts and may be settled 
and paid pursuant to this act up to $100,000 
or $200,000, as the case may be; and that 
portion of the judgment that exceeds these 
amounts may be reported to the Legislature, 
but may be paid in part or in whole only by 
further act of the Legislature.  
Notwithstanding the limited waiver of 
sovereign immunity provided herein, the 
state or an agency or subdivision thereof 
may agree, within the limits of insurance 
coverage provided, to settle a claim made or 
a judgment rendered against it without 
further action by the Legislature, but the 
state or agency or subdivision thereof shall 
not be deemed to have waived any defense of 
sovereign immunity or to have increased the 
limits of its liability as a result of its 
obtaining insurance coverage for tortious 
acts in excess of the $100,000 or $200,000 
waiver provided above.  The limitations of 
liability set forth in this subsection shall 
apply to the state and its agencies and 
subdivisions whether or not the state or its 
agencies or subdivisions possessed sovereign 
immunity before July 1, 1974. 
 

39.  Section 768.28(1) provides for the waiver of sovereign 

immunity by the state, its agencies, and subdivisions under very 

limited circumstances.  Section 768.28(5) provides for a cap on 

the recovery of an injured party. 

40.  The undersigned is not persuaded that Section 

768.28(5) is applicable to the instant matter.  Perusing 
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Sections 760.11(5) and (6), what becomes readily apparent is 

that Section 760.11(5) is applicable to civil proceedings in the 

court, whereas, Section 760.11(6) is applicable to 

administrative proceedings, as is the instant matter.  

Furthermore, Section 760.11(5) specifically provides that 

"...the total amount of recovery against the state and its 

agencies and subdivisions shall not exceed the limitation as set 

forth in s. 768.28(5)."  The Florida Legislature did not provide 

such a limitation in Section 760.11(6), which again is 

applicable to administrative proceedings. 

41.  Even assuming that Section 768.28(5) is applicable, 

the undersigned is not persuaded that Section 768.28(5) 

prohibits an award exceeding $100,000.00 in the instant matter.  

Section 768.28(5) permits an award exceeding the limitation of 

$100,000.00 by providing "...a judgment or judgments may be 

claimed and rendered in excess of these amounts and may be 

settled and paid pursuant to this act up to $100,000 . . . as 

the case may be; and that portion of the judgment that exceeds 

these amounts may be reported to the Legislature, but may be 

paid in part or in whole only by further act of the 

Legislature..."  Clearly, Florida's Legislature did not intend 

to limit the amount of awards claimed and rendered.  The state 

agency satisfies the award to the specified limit and afterwards 

either party may request the Legislature to approve payment of 
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the amount in excess of the limitation.  Consequently, the 

undersigned is not limited by Section 768.28(5) in the amount of 

the award which may be recommended to the FCHR. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of 

Law, it is 

RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations 

enter a final order as to back pay, interest on the amount 

awarded, retirement system contributions, attorney's fees, and 

costs: 

1.  Ordering the Department of Health and Rehabilitative 

Services n/k/a Department of Children and Family Services 

(Department) to pay Gloria Garcia (Garcia) back pay in the 

amount of $35,148.24. 

2.  Ordering the Department to make contributions to the 

Florida Retirement System on behalf of Garcia in the amount of 

$7,110.16. 

3.  Ordering the re-evaluation of Garcia's break in service 

by the Division of Retirement.  Further, ordering that, if it is 

in compliance with and satisfies applicable statutes and rules 

of the Division of Retirement, Garcia receive credit in time for 

retirement from October 8, 1993, the date of her termination, to 

January 1995, the date that she again became a career service 

employee. 
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4.  Ordering the Department to pay to Garcia's counsel 

attorney's fees in the amount of $96,075.00 and costs in the 

amount of $14,899.39, totaling $110,974.39. 

5.  Ordering the statutory interest rate of ten percent per 

annum be applied to the amounts awarded. 

DONE AND ENTERED this 22nd day of October, 2003, in 

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida. 

       S 
                              ___________________________________ 
                              ERROL H. POWELL 
                              Administrative Law Judge 
                              Division of Administrative Hearings 
                              The DeSoto Building 
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway 
                              Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060 
                              (850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 
                              Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 
                              www.doah.state.fl.us 
 
                              Filed with the Clerk of the 
                              Division of Administrative Hearings 
                              this 22nd day of October, 2003. 
 
 

ENDNOTES 
 

1/  The statement of attorney's fees and costs are a part of an 
invoice that was sent to Petitioner by her counsel. 
 
2/  Ibid.  Additionally, Petitioner's counsel inferred that she 
was aware that taxable and non-taxable costs were included in 
the statement of costs.  Respondent's expert agreed that clients 
are billed taxable and non-taxable costs. 
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NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS 
 

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 
15 days from the date of this recommended order.  Any exceptions 
to this recommended order should be filed with the agency that 
will issue the final order in this case. 




